

COMMUNITY SERVICES COMMITTEE AGENDA

Community Services Committee Meeting

Monday, September 19, 2016

Committee Room C-11, Tom Davies Square

COUNCILLOR RENE LAPIERRE, CHAIR

Mike Jakubo, Vice-Chair

6:00 p.m. COMMUNITY SERVICES COMMITTEE MEETING COMMITTEE ROOM C-11

Council and Committee Meetings are accessible. For more information regarding accessibility, please call 3-1-1 or email clerks@greatersudbury.ca.

<u>DECLARATIONS OF PECUNIARY INTEREST AND THE GENERAL NATURE THEREOF</u>

CONSENT AGENDA

(For the purpose of convenience and for expediting meetings, matters of business of repetitive or routine nature are included in the Consent Agenda, and all such matters of business contained in the Consent Agenda are voted on collectively.

A particular matter of business may be singled out from the Consent Agenda for debate or for a separate vote upon the request of any Councillor. In the case of a separate vote, the excluded matter of business is severed from the Consent Agenda, and only the remaining matters of business contained in the Consent Agenda are voted on collectively.

Each and every matter of business contained in the Consent Agenda is recorded separately in the minutes of the meeting.)

CORRESPONDENCE FOR INFORMATION ONLY

C-1. Report dated August 24, 2016 from the General Manager of Health and Social Services regarding Out of the Cold Shelter Update.

4 - 6

(FOR INFORMATION ONLY)

(This report provides an update on the Out of the Cold Shelter Program.)

C-2. Report dated August 24, 2016 from the General Manager of Health and Social Services regarding Long Term Affordable Housing Strategy Update.

(FOR INFORMATION ONLY)

7 - 57

(This report provides details of the provincial Long Term Affordable Housing Strategy (LTHAS).)

REGULAR AGENDA

MANAGERS' REPORTS

R-1. Report dated August 24, 2016 from the General Manager of Health and Social Services regarding Affordable Seniors Supportive Housing - Request for Phase 2 Market Rent Expansion.

58 - 63

(RESOLUTION PREPARED)

(This report presents a request to add a 23 unit market rent extension onto an existing Affordable Housing Project located at 20 Hill Road, Lively, ON.)

ADDENDUM

CIVIC PETITIONS

QUESTION PERIOD AND ANNOUNCEMENTS

NOTICES OF MOTION

ADJOURNMENT



For Information Only

Out of the Cold Shelter Update

Presented To:	Community Services Committee
Presented:	Monday, Sep 19, 2016
Report Date	Wednesday, Aug 24, 2016
Type:	Correspondence for Information Only

Resolution

For Information Only

Finance Implications

No financial implications, for information only.

Health Impact Assessment

This program addresses barriers and is intended to enhance services to persons who are chronically homeless. Service data will be collected to monitor the results by program usage.

Background

Out of the Cold Emergency Shelter

The Out of the Cold Emergency Shelter program (OTC) successfully operated as a low barrier emergency shelter program for a second full season from November 1st 2015 to April 15th 2016 at 200 Larch Street, Sudbury. The program was

operated by the Salvation Army and funded by the City of Greater Sudbury, utilizing both Federal and Provincial homelessness funding.

The OTC program was open from 8:00 pm until 7:00 am every evening, and provided temporary cots, nutritious refreshments, and a safe warm place for men and women aged 16 and over. This was a low barrier program intended to provide shelter for people who may be under the influence of drugs or alcohol or be otherwise disconnected from mainstream shelter programs. This Program provided an additional 30 cots to the existing 64 emergency shelter beds in our community.

An average of 60 people per night accessed some type of service at the OTC, with an average of 29 people per night utilizing a cot for sleeping. Some people used the service in the evening for social interaction, coffee and soup, and support. Additional services offered to the OTC participants were bus tickets, clothing,

Signed By

Health Impact Review

Gail Spencer Coordinator of Shelters and Homelessness Digitally Signed Aug 24, 16

Division Review

Luisa Valle Director of Social Services Digitally Signed Aug 24, 16

Recommended by the Department

Rob Blackwell

General Manager of Health and Social Services

Digitally Signed Aug 24, 16

Recommended by the C.A.O.

Ed Archer

Chief Administrative Officer Digitally Signed Aug 26, 16 and personal hygiene products. Many of the shelter users have experienced chronic or episodic homelessness, have mental health or addictions and have multiple barriers to finding and keeping housing.

The OTC program had previously run as a pilot program from February 19th 2014 to March 31st 2014, and then for a full winter season from December 1st 2014 to April 15th 2015. From November 2014 to November 2015 \$108,030 has been invested from Federal Homelessness Partnering Strategy funding to complete upgrades at 200 Larch Street to meet the life safety requirements for the operation of the program.

Community Linkages

The OTC program has developed strong linkages with Greater Sudbury Police, Emergency Services, community outreach teams, and other community services to provide a safe and supportive program. On December 7th 2015 an Open House was held at 200 Larch Street for the Harm Reduction Day Program and Out of the Cold Shelter Program.

Client Navigators

CGS Social Services Division received one time Provincial funding through the Local Poverty Reduction Fund to hire two client navigator positions to work with people using the OTC program. One client navigator was aboriginal and one was bilingual. The client navigator's role was to create relationships with people using the OTC program and assist them to access health and housing supports. Some examples of assistance provided included helping people access Ontario Works supports, accompanying people to hospital or withdrawal management, connecting people to the services offered through the Homelessness Network or N'swakomok Native Friendship Centre, and accompanying people to apartment viewings and to purchase furniture or household items. The client navigator positions provided an additional level of service to persons who may require greater support to secure housing. One goal of the fund was to evaluate the effectiveness of providing these positions in a low barrier shelter. Evaluation for this program was provided by the Social Planning Council.

Harm Reduction Home Day Program

In December 2015 the Canadian Mental Health Association (CMHA) started operation of a Harm Reduction Day Program Pilot Project. The program services individuals who are homeless or at risk of homelessness and are alcohol dependent. The Harm Reduction Program offers access to meals, primary care, skill development, social supports and a managed alcohol program. the program is currently located at 200 Larch Street and operates from 8:00 am to 10:00 pm daily.

The co-location of the two programs has created awareness, access and support for participants of both programs. CMHA continues to seek for a permanent residential location for the program to offer accommodations and around the clock service and supports.

The development of both the Harm Reduction Home and a Low Barrier Emergency Shelter Program came from priorities identified through a harm reduction consultation led by the North East LHIN in partnership with the City of Greater Sudbury and other community partners. Low barrier refers to a shelter where a minimum number of expectations are placed on people who wish to stay there. The aim is to have as few barriers as possible to allow more people to have access to services. Low barrier facilities follow a Harm Reduction philosophy.

Next Steps

The City of Greater Sudbury will issue a Request for Proposal to operate a Low Barrier Emergency Shelter Program from November 1st to April 15th each year, with an option to extend to a full year Program dependent on funding and operational considerations. The City of Greater Sudbury will continue to use the

facility at 200 Larch Street for the operation of both a Low Barrier Emergency Shelter Program and a Harm Reduction Home Day Program for as long as available.

Given that there already exists a program in the community called Out of the Cold, the emergency shelter program will be renamed.



For Information Only

Long Term Affordable Housing Strategy Update

Presented To:	Community Services Committee
Presented:	Monday, Sep 19, 2016
Report Date	Wednesday, Aug 24, 2016
Type:	Correspondence for Information Only

Resolution

For Information Only

Health Impact Assessment

The Long Term Affordable Housing Strategy is founded on a vision of ensuring affordable, suitable and adequate homes for all Ontarians, to provide the foundation to secure employment, raise a family and build strong communities.

Background

In March 2016, the Province of Ontario announced the Long Term Affordable Housing Strategy (LTAHS) Update, which augmented the original LTAHS from 2010. The updated strategy was introduced to reflect new research and best practices related to housing and homelessness and to align with broader provincial government initiatives related to affordable housing (Poverty Reduction Strategy, long term goal of ending homelessness).

Signed By

Report Prepared By

Cindi Briscoe Co-Ordinator Housing Programs Digitally Signed Aug 24, 16

Health Impact Review

Cindi Briscoe Co-Ordinator Housing Programs Digitally Signed Aug 24, 16

Recommended by the Department

Rob Blackwell General Manager of Health and Social Services Digitally Signed Aug 24, 16

Recommended by the C.A.O.

Ed Archer Chief Administrative Officer Digitally Signed Aug 26, 16

The strategy update was founded on the vision that "every person has an affordable, suitable and adequate home to provide the foundation to secure employment, raise a family and build strong communities."

The province has identified key elements in the vision of how social housing will look in Ontario in the future. The key elements are organized around four themes:

- 1. A modern program framework
- 2. A more coordinated access system for people in need
- 3. New approaches to financial assistance
- 4. A vibrant not-for-profit and co-operative housing sector

The goals of the provincial strategy are:

- 1. An appropriate and sustainable supply of housing
- 2. An equitable, portable system of financial assistance
- 3. People centred, efficient housing programs
- 4. Developing an Indigenous Housing Strategy
- 5. Achieving an evidence-informed system.

The details of the LTAHS are included in the attached Appendix A

Implementing the Strategy

The Ministry of Housing has begun implementing specific initiatives to meet the desired goals. A detailed technical document was provided to municipal service managers in April 2016, highlighting legislative, regulatory and policy changes that are forthcoming. The following initiatives are being undertaken:

Developing a Framework for Inclusionary Zoning

 Would allow municipalities to require a certain percentage of affordable housing units in new housing proposals in order to be approved

A Stronger Supportive Housing System for Ontario

- Helping Ontarians with complex needs (seniors, people with physical and/or mental health issues, substance abuse issues, survivors of domestic violence, at-risk youth, and others)
- Funding commitment for support services and housing allowances
- Support coordination across sectors and ministries and engage key stakeholders

Developing a Framework for a Portable Housing Benefit

- A portable housing benefit that would be linked to people instead of a specific housing unit (as is the case with current Rent-Geared-To-Income (RGI) housing
- Subsidy would be calculated based on the income of the tenant

Portable Housing Benefit for Survivors of Domestic Violence

- Pilot program, initially in three Ontario communities
- Survivors of Domestic Violence would have the option of receiving a portable housing benefit so they can find immediate housing in the community

Simplified Rent-Geared-To-Income (RGI) Calculations

• Harmonization of the definition of income, to make it more consistent with other income-tested programs, like the Ontario Child Benefit

Modernizing Social Housing in Ontario

- Streamline and simplify RGI calculations and administration
- Support vibrant mixed-income communities

- Recognize new and innovative forms of municipal housing assistance
- Increase local flexibility to manage housing assets and meet local needs
- Develop a voluntary accreditation system that encourages sector sustainability and high-quality tenant services

The Ministry of Housing has initiated implementation of some of the actions to attain the goals of the LTAHS. Ongoing consultation and further direction is expected in the near future.

The City's Planning Services has prepared reports regarding inclusionary zoning, detailing the municipal response to the proposed legislative changes and the reports have been approved by the Planning Committee. The Housing Services Section and Planning Services continue to work towards successful implementation of the LTAHS.

ONTARIO'S LONG-TERM AFFORDABLE HOUSING STRATEGY UPDATE







MARCH 2016

Ontario.ca/housingstrategy



ONTARIO'S LONG-TERM AFFORDABLE HOUSING STRATEGY UPDATE

TABLE OF CONTENTS

MESSAGE FROM THE MINISTER OF MUNICIPAL AFFAIRS AND HOUSING	
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	3
ONTARIO'S LONG-TERM AFFORDABLE HOUSING STRATEGY UPDATE	7
OUR VISION	9
KEEPING THE MOMENTUM GOING	10
LONG-TERM AFFORDABLE HOUSING STRATEGY UPDATE CONSULTATIONS: WHAT WE HEARD	11
OUR GOALS	12
INVESTING IN THE FUTURE	13
AN APPROPRIATE AND SUSTAINABLE SUPPLY OF HOUSING	15
AN EQUITABLE, PORTABLE SYSTEM OF FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE	19
PEOPLE-CENTRED, EFFICIENT HOUSING PROGRAMS	22
DEVELOPING AN INDIGENOUS HOUSING STRATEGY	29
ENDING HOMELESSNESS	31
ACHIEVING AN EVIDENCE-INFORMED SYSTEM	38
IMPLEMENTING THE STRATEGY	39

MESSAGE FROM THE MINISTER OF MUNICIPAL AFFAIRS AND HOUSING

The 2010 release of Ontario's first Long-Term Affordable Housing Strategy, Building Foundations: Building Futures, began transforming our housing system. It was a strategy rooted in the conviction that a home is more than a mailing address, more than just a roof over your head.

Home is where people live, raise a family and are part of a strong community. Stable affordable housing helps create a dependable environment for families and children that contributes to better health and educational results.

Good housing lies at the heart of any vision of a fair and prosperous society. That vision anchored the 2010 Strategy, the first of its kind for Ontario, and I am proud of the real impact it has had.

The 2010 Strategy recognized that local flexibility, with accountability, offers the best approach to housing and service delivery, and to building strong communities.

It consolidated five formerly separate homelessness-related programs into a single, flexible, outcome-focused program – the Community Homelessness Prevention Initiative – and has helped more than 30,000 families and individuals experiencing homelessness obtain housing, and more than 100,000 households at risk of homelessness remain in their homes.

The update to the Long-Term Affordable Housing Strategy will continue this transformation. It supports our goal of ending chronic homelessness in 10 years, and charts a bold, co-ordinated, and progressive course towards housing policy and programs that are relevant to current realities and reflect new research and best practices. We have continued to take a whole-of-government approach to identify issues across the system and to make housing programs more people-centred and co-ordinated.

With this strategy, we are providing much needed funding to key areas of the sector that will help us achieve our goals.

Building on the 2016 Ontario Budget investment of \$178 million over three years, we are making a long-term commitment to stable funding that will continue our transformation of the housing system:

 investing more than \$17 million over three years to pilot a portable housing benefit targeted towards survivors of domestic violence that would eventually assist up to 3,000 survivors, growing from \$2.5 million in 2016/17 to \$10 million in 2018/19



- investing up to \$100 million in operating funding for housing allowances and support services to assist up to 4,000 families and individuals in new supportive housing over the next three years
- supporting the construction of up to 1,500 new supportive housing units over the long term, with operating assistance eventually assisting up to 6,000 families and individuals
- building on our current annual investment of almost \$294 million in funding for the Community Homelessness Prevention Initiative with \$15 million in additional funding in 2017-18, climbing to \$30 million in 2018-19, for a total of \$324 million in annual investments
- investing up to \$2.5 million over three years to create an Innovation,
 Evidence and Capacity Building Fund to support research, evaluation and capacity building initiatives

With this update and these significant investments, we are focusing on linking two important and connected issues that lead to precarious housing for vulnerable people: the available amount of housing stock, and access to those affordable units.

We know we will only succeed in achieving better outcomes on housing and homelessness if we harness the combined strengths of Ontario's public, private and non-profit, and co-operative housing partners.

We also know our efforts will work best if federal, provincial and municipal initiatives are all working together. I look forward to working closely with the federal government, and with our provincial and territorial counterparts on the development of a national housing strategy for all of Canada.

I would like to thank the dedicated individuals and organizations for their participation and input during the consultation process. Your input has helped shape the update to this strategy and the focus of the investments we are making.

By working together, we can start taking meaningful actions to transform Ontario's housing system into one that helps more people and prevents homelessness.

Yours truly,

The Honourable Ted McMeekin

Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

LONG-TERM AFFORDABLE HOUSING STRATEGY UPDATE

In 2010, Ontario launched the Long-Term Affordable Housing Strategy, Building Foundations: Building Futures. The strategy began a process of transforming Ontario's housing system into one that is people-centred, partnership-based, locally driven, and fiscally responsible.

Our update to the Long-Term Affordable Housing Strategy is bold and transformative, reflecting current realities, new research and best practices. Our goal is to support social and economic inclusion, end chronic homelessness, and meet the housing needs of all Ontarians. It is guided by an updated vision.

Every person has an affordable, suitable and adequate home to provide the foundation to secure employment, raise a family and build strong communities.

To achieve this vision our strategy will include a framework for a portable housing benefit that would help to give people who receive housing assistance the flexibility to choose where they want to live, and develop a Supportive Housing Policy Framework to improve client outcomes.

We propose legislation for inclusionary zoning that would enable municipalities to mandate the inclusion of affordable housing units in new development projects.

Building on the 2016 Ontario Budget investment of \$178 million over three years, we are also making a long-term commitment to stable funding that will continue our transformation of the housing system.

INVESTING IN THE FUTURE

Ontario is committing new operating and capital funding to support the broader Long-Term Affordable Housing Strategy Update initiatives.

Survivors of Domestic Violence Pilot Project

 investing more than \$17 million over three years to pilot a portable housing benefit targeted towards survivors of domestic violence that would eventually assist up to 3,000 survivors, growing from \$2.5 million in 2016/17 to \$10 million in 2018/19



Supportive Housing

- investing up to \$100 million in operating funding for housing allowances and support services to assist up to 4,000 families and individuals in new supportive housing over the next three years
- supporting the construction of up to 1,500 new supportive housing units over the long term, with operating assistance eventually assisting up to 6,000 families and individuals



Community Homelessness Prevention Initiative

 Building on the current annual investment of almost \$294 million in funding for the Community Homelessness Prevention Initiative with \$15 million in additional funding in 2017-18, climbing to \$30 million in 2018-19, for a total of \$324 million in annual investments



Innovation, Evidence and Capacity Building Fund

 investing up to \$2.5 million over three years to create an Innovation, Evidence and Capacity Building Fund to support research, evaluation and capacity building initiatives



MEETING OUR GOALS

An appropriate and sustainable supply of housing

- expanding and enhancing the range of land use planning and municipal finance tools that municipalities can use to build more affordable market housing
- proposing enabling legislation for inclusionary zoning and reducing complexity/cost around second units in homes
- supporting a vibrant non-profit and co-operative housing sector

An equitable, portable system of financial assistance

 introducing a framework for a portable housing benefit and simplified rent-geared-to-income calculations to reduce paperwork and give people more flexibility and choices

People-centred, efficient housing programs

- developing a modernized framework for social housing aligned with the government's focus on poverty reduction
- improving co-ordination across related government systems (e.g. health, community services, children and youth) to help people find the right housing and supports
- enhancing housing options for survivors of domestic violence
- transforming the supportive housing system

Developing an Indigenous Housing Strategy

 developing a housing strategy in partnership with Indigenous organizations to address the unique housing challenges and needs of First Nation, Métis and Inuit peoples

Ending homelessness

- accepting the recommendations made by the Expert Advisory Panel on Homelessness, and committing to end chronic homelessness in 10 years
- advancing our long-term goal of ending homelessness, including measuring progress on chronic homelessness, youth homelessness, homelessness amongst Indigenous peoples and homelessness following transitions from provincially-funded institutions and service systems

Achieving an evidence-informed system

 developing a data strategy (2015) and performance indicators and proposing legislative amendments to require Service Managers to conduct local enumeration of the homeless population

IMPLEMENTATION

We will consult and collaborate with our partners to develop these bold initiatives and phase-in implementation over time. This will include:

- undertaking technical consultations on legislative and regulatory initiatives leading to the introduction of proposed legislation in 2016
- striking a Steering Committee to begin the process of modernizing social housing
- collaborating on a Supportive Housing Policy Framework and Best Practice Guide
- continuing sustained engagement with First Nation, Métis and Inuit partners with the goal of developing an Indigenous Housing Strategy
- continuing to implement the recommendations of the Expert Advisory Panel on Homelessness

ONTARIO'S LONG-TERM AFFORDABLE HOUSING STRATEGY UPDATE

In 2010, Ontario launched the Long-Term Affordable Housing Strategy, Building Foundations: Building Futures. The strategy began a process of transforming Ontario's housing system into one that is people-centred, partnership-based, locally driven, and fiscally responsible. Since then, a number of outcomes have been achieved.

- 2012: Ontario Housing Policy Statement and Housing Services
 Act The Housing Services Act, 2011, and the Ontario Housing Policy
 Statement resulted in changes to the legislative framework for housing
 services in Ontario. The changes support better decision making at the
 local level, and require Service Managers¹ across Ontario to develop
 10-year Local Housing and Homelessness Plans and new accountability
 measures.
- 2013: Community Homelessness Prevention Initiative Ontario consolidated five formerly separate homelessness programs into a single, flexible, outcome-focused program funded by the province and delivered by Service Managers. As part of the Poverty Reduction Strategy 2014-2019, Ontario enhanced funding to this program by \$42 million a year starting in 2014-15 to almost \$294 million annually.
- 2014: Poverty Reduction Strategy Realizing Our Potential –
 Ontario's renewed Poverty Reduction Strategy establishes a long-term goal to end homelessness in Ontario as one of its four key pillars.
- 2014: Minister's Forum on Affordable Housing and the Private
 Sector Representatives from across the housing sector recommended
 strategies for governments and the private sector to work together
 to facilitate construction of affordable home ownership and rental
 housing. We have included this advice as part of this strategy update.
- 2015: Report of the Expert Advisory Panel on Homelessness A
 Place to Call Home The report includes recommendations on the
 need to define, measure and collect data on homelessness, and the
 importance of setting a target to end chronic homelessness in Ontario.
 We've set a goal of ending chronic homelessness in 10 years and have
 taken early steps to meet that goal.



¹Service Managers are responsible for delivering and administering social and affordable housing, other social services programs such as Ontario Works and childcare, and local homelessness services. They can be regional governments, counties or separated cities, and District Social Services Administration Boards, which are boards established in each of the 10 districts in Northern Ontario.

Real Results Since 2010

All 47 Service Managers developed 10-year comprehensive local housing and homelessness plans.

Since 2011, the Investment in Affordable Housing for Ontario (IAH) program has:

- built or repaired more than 14,700 affordable units
- assisted over 14,900 households with rent or down payment assistance
- committed \$37 million to build and repair 399 units and provide down payment assistance to 215 households under the Aboriginal Component of IAH

In 2014-15, funding under the Community Homelessness Prevention Initiative (CHPI) has assisted approximately 30,500 families and individuals experiencing homelessness obtain housing and has helped approximately 104,400 households at-risk of homelessness remain in their homes.

As a legacy of the Toronto 2015 Pan Am Games, the Athletes' Village is being converted into a new, sustainable, mixed-use community, known as the Canary District, which will include 100 affordable home ownership units and 353 affordable rental housing units, of which a minimum of 10 per cent will be accessible for people with disabilities.

OUR VISION



Our update to the Long-Term Affordable Housing Strategy is bold and transformative, reflecting current realities, new research and best practices. Our goal is to support social and economic inclusion, end chronic homelessness, and meet the housing needs of all Ontarians. It is guided by an updated vision.

We are committed to building a fair society that puts people first – a society where everyone has a place to call home.

This vision is associated with two overarching outcomes:

- · decreasing the number of people who are homeless
- increasing the number of families and individuals achieving housing stability

The bold initiatives set out in this updated strategy enhance the transformative



steps our government has taken on housing and homelessness issues.

Taking a whole-ofgovernment approach, our focus is on strengthening people-centred housing programs and on increasing co-ordination between government services. Ontario's updated Long-Term Affordable Housing Strategy reflects the fundamental connections between improving housing outcomes for Ontarians and other key government priorities, including poverty reduction and improving mental health and addictions services.

Complementary Initiatives across several Ontario government ministries are featured throughout this report to highlight these connections.



KEEPING THE MOMENTUM GOING

We have made significant progress over the past five years. Thousands of affordable units have been built and repaired, and thousands of families and individuals have received rental assistance or down payment help to support affordable home ownership.

However, we know there are still many challenges to overcome – and opportunities to harness. Meeting Ontario's growing and changing demands for affordable housing options over the long term will call on all the creativity, innovation and combined efforts of governments, and the private and non-profit/co-operative sectors.

Ontario is up for the challenge and we are taking the lead.



LONG-TERM AFFORDABLE HOUSING STRATEGY UPDATE CONSULTATIONS: WHAT WE HEARD

From April to July 2015, the government consulted with major housing, health and human services stakeholders,

and the general public as part of the strategy update. We received feedback and advice at over 30 stakeholder meetings and from 113 formal written submissions that reflect the housing needs of Ontarians across the province.







Major themes emerged from the consultation process.

- the supply of affordable housing needs to be increased (affordable rental and affordable home ownership)
- the current Rent-Geared-to-Income system needs to be overhauled
- housing assistance should be portable, not tied to a specific housing unit
- access to housing and support services is too complicated for individuals and families – it needs to be streamlined
- access to support services needs to be expanded to make it more easily available to tenants receiving housing assistance
- Ontario needs a dedicated Indigenous Housing Strategy
- Service Managers and housing providers need better data to make the best decisions

This update addresses these themes.

"There is much at stake to address the long-term needs of Ontarians for affordable housing. Ontario's communities need a stable and secure housing market that creates jobs, attracts new workers, meets the needs of seniors and young families, and keeps our most vulnerable citizens off the streets."

- Association of Municipalities of Ontario²

"Housing with supports are critical components of recovery from mental illnesses and addictions. With the right housing and supports, people recovering from mental illnesses and addictions gain a renewed sense of dignity and hope and can re-integrate into the community more successfully. There is no recovery without proper housing.... The development of a revamped Long-Term Affordable Housing Strategy (LTAHS) for Ontario brings a renewed focus on the rising numbers in need of affordable housing and people with mental illnesses and addictions who need supportive housing options."

- Canadian Mental Health Association (CMHA), Ontario Division³

"All levels of government must work together to improve access to affordable housing and to strengthen Ontario's social housing sector. The sector is a significant asset to the province, and must be recognized as such. While federal and municipal investment is necessary, as the order of government that stands to benefit most from the many psycho-social, health and economic benefits of a strong housing sector, it is incumbent upon the Province to take a leadership role in its renewal."

- Ontario Non-Profit Housing Association (ONPHA)4

OUR GOALS

Achieving our vision for the future of affordable housing in Ontario starts with setting ambitious goals:

- an appropriate and sustainable supply of housing
- an equitable, portable system of financial assistance
- people-centred, efficient housing programs
- an Indigenous Housing Strategy
- ending homelessness
- achieving an evidence-informed system

² Strengthening the Foundation for Housing in Ontario, Response to the Provincial Consultation on the Renewal of the Long-Term Affordable Housing Strategy, Association of Municipalities of Ontario, July 6, 2015. p.2

³ Submission in Response to Long-Term Affordable Housing Strategy Update Consultations, Canadian Mental Health Association (CMHA), Ontario Division in collaboration with local CMHA Branches in Ontario, July 3, 2015. p.7

⁴Building a stronger rental housing system, ONPHA'S Recommendations for the Update of Ontario's Long-Term Affordable Housing Strategy, ONPHA, July 3, 2015, p.5

INVESTING IN THE FUTURE

The Long-Term Affordable Housing Strategy update charts a course for the creation of the sustainable housing that Ontario needs. This plan is ambitious in scope and its success will depend on committed partnerships – between the private, non-profit and co-operative sectors, and at all levels of government.

Ontario welcomes the new federal government's pledge to a new level of engagement on affordable housing and homelessness issues. We look forward to participating in the development of a National Housing Strategy for Canada, and to working together to ensure affordable housing for every person in our country.

Real progress will demand cooperation and innovation, but it will also require substantial financial investment – including on the part of the federal government.

That is why Ontario is taking the lead by supporting the strategy update with smart investments. Building on the 2016 Ontario Budget investment of \$178 million over three years, we are making a long-term commitment to stable funding that will continue our transformation of the housing system.

We are providing incentives to create the appropriate affordable and supportive housing options that will support the government's commitment to end chronic homelessness in 10 years.

Ontario is committing new operating and capital funding to support the broader Long-Term Affordable Housing Strategy Update initiatives:

- Survivors of Domestic Violence Pilot (see p. 24 for details)
- Supportive Housing (see p. 26 for details)
- Community Homelessness Prevention Initiative (see p. 34 for details)
- Innovation, Evidence and Capacity Building Fund (see p. 38 for details)

Ontario Investments and Expected Outcomes

- More than \$17 million over three years to pilot a portable housing benefit targeted towards survivors of domestic violence that would eventually assist up to 3,000 survivors, growing from \$2.5 million in 2016/17 to \$10 million in 2018/19
- Investing up to \$100 million in operating funding for housing allowances and support services to assist up to 4,000 families and individuals in new supportive housing over the next three years
- Supporting the construction of up to 1,500 new supportive housing units over the long term, with operating assistance eventually assisting up to 6,000 families and individuals
 - This will help the government make progress on its long-term goal to end homelessness, prioritizing provincial action to reduce homelessness in four areas: youth, Indigenous people, chronic homelessness, and homelessness following transitions from provincially-funded institutions and service systems
- Building on our current annual investment of almost \$294 million in funding for the Community Homelessness Prevention Initiative with \$15 million in additional funding in 2017-18, climbing to \$30 million in 2018-19, for a total of \$324 million in annual investments
- Investing up to \$2.5 million over three years to create an Innovation,
 Evidence and Capacity Building Fund to support research, evaluation and capacity building initiatives

Ontario's investments under the Strategy Update support the following outcomes.

Better Results for People

- fewer people who are homeless, and targeting an end to chronic homelessness in 10 years
- more families and individuals are stably housed and assisted through a portable housing benefit
- better housing outcomes for the chronically homeless, Indigenous peoples, youth, seniors and people transitioning from provinciallyfunded institutions and service systems

Cont'd on page 15

- · increased education and employment outcomes
- decreased use of emergency health care, policing, corrections and justice services

A Stronger Housing System

- a more financially sustainable, efficiently managed housing system with more coordinated access
- more effective, efficient and responsive supportive housing programs
- a greater supply of affordable units provided by the private sector and private homeowners
- an increased number of financially viable non-profit/co-op housing providers and net new units created
- decreased spending on rent-geared-to-income administration

Investments and expected outcomes for each of the initiatives are detailed throughout this report.



AN APPROPRIATE AND SUSTAINABLE SUPPLY OF HOUSING

There is a clear shortage of affordable private and non-profit sector rental housing in Ontario and more opportunities for affordable home ownership are needed. In many communities, affordability is eroding due to increased housing and rental prices, lagging household incomes, and increased levels of household debt. Federal funding for social housing is scheduled to continue to decline, and the province and municipalities are limited in their ability to fill the gap.

15

More Affordable Market Housing

At present, municipalities have access to a range of existing land use planning and financial tools to encourage greater private sector participation in affordable market housing development.

Our government is helping the private sector and private homeowners to create more affordable housing units. We are proposing to expand and enhance the range of land use planning and municipal finance tools, and we'll make sure municipalities and developers know about the broad range of tools they have available to meet their local needs and circumstances.

Introducing Inclusionary Zoning

In high-growth municipalities where housing prices are becoming increasingly out of reach, more affordable housing units can be created through the development process.

Proposed enabling legislation would, if passed, give all municipalities the ability to require private developers to include affordable housing units in their development proposals.

Second Units

Second units – self-contained living units within detached and semi-detached houses, townhouses, and accessory structures – are widely recognized as one of the most affordable forms of rental housing. The government is introducing legislation and proposing regulatory amendments that would, if passed, reduce the complexity and cost of developing second units in new homes and provide more affordable housing options to Ontarians.

We are proposing to require municipalities to provide development charge exemptions for second units in new homes, and amend the Building Code standards to reduce unnecessary costs to building second units.

Encouraging Small Landlords to Provide Rental Housing

Small landlords face unique challenges and concerns – some of which can affect their ability to stay in the rental housing market. Ontario is responding to their concerns.

We will consult with stakeholders on potential amendments to the Residential Tenancies Act, 2006 (RTA) to make it easier for landlords to conduct business while maintaining fairness to tenants.

Complementary Initiatives

Reviews of Municipal Act, 2001 and City of Toronto Act, 2006

The reviews focus on accountability and transparency, financial sustainability, and responsive and flexible service delivery. Possible amendments to regulations respecting municipal/city services corporations and Municipal Housing Capital Facilities Agreements could encourage the private sector to build more affordable housing.

Land Use Planning and Appeal System and Development Charges System Changes

The Smart Growth for Our Communities Act will give residents more say in how their communities grow, set out clearer rules for land use planning, give municipalities more control and stability over their planning documents, and make it easier to resolve disputes. This legislation will also enable municipalities to more effectively use development charges to pay for transit.

Co-ordinated Review of the Growth Plan for the Greater Golden Horseshoe, Greenbelt Plan, Oak Ridges Moraine Conservation Plan and Niagara Escarpment Plan

The Co-ordinated Review of Ontario's land use plans is an opportunity to see if more can be done to ensure that a range and mix of housing, including affordable housing, is planned in the right locations. Planning for Health, Prosperity and Growth in the Greater Golden Horseshoe: 2015-2041, the fall 2015 report of the Co-ordinated Review Advisory Panel, provided recommendations on how to amend and improve the plans.

Ontario's Condominium Act Review

The Protecting Condominium Owners Act, 2015 creates mandatory qualifications for condominium managers, addresses the needs of the fast-growing condominium community, and supports the long-term sustainability of condominium living.

Ontario's Building Code Amendments for Mid-Rise Wood Construction

Changes to the Building Code allow wood frame buildings to be built up to six storeys high, raising the limit from four storeys. The changes give builders a safe option that can reduce construction costs that in turn may make housing more affordable.

Cont'd on page 18

Green Investment Fund: Social Housing Retrofits

Ontario is investing \$92 million from the Green Investment Fund into social housing retrofits, which includes \$82 million in energy retrofits for highrise social housing towers of 150 units or more, and \$10 million to help improve electricity efficiency in approximately 1,300 single social housing homes. Starting February 2016, eligible social housing Service Managers and Ontario Aboriginal Housing Services may submit expressions of interest to receive funding from the province to complete retrofits. The selected Service Managers will receive funds beginning in Spring 2016 to distribute to the most appropriate projects in their communities.

A Vibrant Non-Profit and Co-operative Housing Sector

Ontario's non-profit and co-operative housing sector provides roughly 20 per cent of all purpose-built rental accommodation in the province.

Our government is strengthening the sector's capacity and flexibility so it can continue to maintain, replace, and expand affordable housing options.

The steps we're taking to help the non-profit and co-operative housing sector to modernize and tap into its entrepreneurial spirit will help make it possible for the sector to operate in a more efficient and business-like manner, and maintain its social purpose. We are:

- developing voluntary accreditation standards for providers so they can better serve communities
- exploring changes to the Ontario Competitive Financing Renewal Process to give non-profit providers and municipalities more flexibility to access refinancing options for revitalization, repair or new construction activities
- proposing legislative changes that would provide more flexibility for Service Managers to make use of their building assets, for example, by clarifying that public housing providers can encourage mixed-income communities in their buildings

These initiatives will complement program modernization initiatives described later in this report.

AN EQUITABLE, PORTABLE SYSTEM OF FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE

Ontario is taking a consistent approach to a modern form of housing assistance that better supports economic and social inclusion in Ontario.

Portable Housing Benefit Framework

At present, Ontarians needing assistance with rent have access to various programs – but many are on waiting lists for rent-geared-to-income (RGI) housing. RGI assistance allows an eligible family or individual to pay rent that is proportionate to their income.

There are several challenges with the current system. Not all people in need receive assistance, and people in similar situations may receive different levels of support. Because income changes can result in a reduction of RGI subsidy, the system can act as a disincentive for tenants who pursue employment opportunities to earn additional income, which can discourage tenants from becoming more economically self-sufficient. Further, since RGI assistance is generally tied to the physical unit, not the person, if a tenant moves out of social housing, they lose their assistance.

To better meet the needs of tenants and providers, Ontario is working with stakeholders on the development of a provincially-defined framework for an income-based portable housing benefit.

- More choice: People could retain financial assistance as their housing needs change – financial assistance would be separated from any physical unit or building. A portable benefit would give people more freedom to choose where they would like to live: closer to family, social support networks, schools and employment opportunities.
- More flexibility: Once developed, the portable housing benefit framework would allow Ontario's municipalities to provide more housing choices to more tenants and get them housed faster.
- More consistency and certainty: A portable housing benefit framework would help establish a simpler, more even form of housing benefit right across Ontario, while still ensuring flexibility to meet diverse local needs.

Ontario will explore opportunities to move to the use of a portable housing benefit over time.

Providing a Portable Housing Benefit - Example

Mario lives with his partner and one child in a one-bedroom apartment that his family can barely afford.

CURRENT STATE

Mario works a full-time minimum wage job in Toronto and cannot afford a larger apartment for his partner and young child.

Mario's family has applied for a rent-geared-to-income (RGI) unit but has been on the social housing waiting list for over six years.

FUTURE STATE

Mario is offered a \$350/month Portable Housing Benefit, which he accepts instead of waiting for an RGI unit.

His Service Manager helps Mario find a 2-bedroom apartment.

Because the apartment is close to childcare options, schools, work, and other amenities his family needs, Mario's family has more opportunities to thrive in their community.

And as their child grows or job opportunities arise, the portable benefit will give them more flexibility and choices.



Simplified Rent-Geared-to-Income (RGI) Calculations

Ontario needs a simpler and fairer way to determine household assistance.

Under the current system, calculating assistance can be a complex and confusing process, difficult for tenants to understand and for providers to administer.

Working with Service Managers, housing providers and tenant groups, Ontario will harmonize the definition of income so it is consistent with other incometested programs.

This shift will eliminate a lot of paperwork. Instead of dealing with complex, time consuming rent calculations, Service Managers and housing providers will have more time to spend with their tenants to build strong, sustainable communities.

 Tenants would only have to declare income once a year, and they would no longer risk losing their rent-geared-to-income (RGI) assistance if the records they submitted were incomplete.

If a tenant's income decreases significantly over the year, they could ask for a recalculation of their rent. If a tenant's income increases, they would still be required to report this change. The government will minimize the impact of these changes on existing RGI tenants by gradually phasing existing tenants into the new, simplified income calculation.

Complementary Initiatives

Commission for the Review of Social Assistance in Ontario Report – Brighter Prospects: Transforming Social Assistance in Ontario (2012)

Following recommendations of the Lankin-Sheikh commission report, Ontario's 2013 Budget created a \$200 monthly earnings exemption for people who receive benefits from Ontario Works or the Ontario Disability Support Program.

Recommendations of the Drummond Report (2012)

The Drummond report recommends the Province "move aggressively towards a fully integrated benefits system that simplifies client access, improves client outcomes and improves fiscal sustainability through

Cont'd on page 22

greater program effectiveness and reduced administrative costs." As part of the transformation of its benefits system, the government is evaluating opportunities to improve the delivery and administration of the broad spectrum of Ontario's benefits system.

PEOPLE-CENTRED, EFFICIENT HOUSING PROGRAMS

Housing programs, services and supports should be based on an approach that is people-centered, partnership-based, locally driven and fiscally responsible – one that focuses on positive results for individuals and families.

Modernized Social Housing Programs

While the demand for subsidized housing in Ontario continues to grow, the current supply of social housing remains static and its condition deteriorates as federal funding for social housing programs steadily declines.

Ontario is committed to modernizing our social housing system. Today, the system spans a patchwork of 10 legacy programs, each developed separately between the 1950s and 1990s, and each with separate – and sometimes very rigid – sets of rules.

Ontarians need social housing programs that are strong and efficient, and focus on meeting peoples' real needs. We are undertaking a significant transformation of social housing programs to meet current and future realities.

We will begin by introducing legislation that would propose reforms to allow Service Managers to use other forms of appropriate, municipally-funded housing assistance to contribute to their Service Level Standards. Service Managers would then be able to develop strategies to manage housing assets in a manner that better reflects their local needs and reduce wait lists.

In partnership with the housing sector and key partner ministries, we are developing a modernized framework for social housing aligned with the government's focus on poverty reduction.

Complementary Initiatives

Ontario's Action Plan for Seniors (2013)

Ontario's Action Plan for Seniors is intended to help prepare for the economic and social opportunities and challenges of an aging population. The Action Plan focuses on active aging, improved safety and security and better access to high quality health care in the community. The Action Plan is designed to help ensure seniors and their caregivers have access to the services they need, when and where they need them.

Community Homelessness Prevention Initiative

Ontario consolidated five formerly separate homelessness-related programs into a single flexible outcome-focused program aimed at addressing, preventing, and reducing homelessness, aligning with overall modernization goals.

A Co-ordinated Access System

One size does not fit all when it comes to housing programs. People in different situations need different services and supports to make housing stability a reality for them. Ontario needs a co-ordinated system to help everyone access the specific services they need.

As part of the broader context of housing program transformation, Ontario will work with stakeholders to develop a provincial framework for housing access that improves co-ordination across systems (e.g. health, community services, children and youth) and provides better referrals for clients to find the right housing and supports. This important change will make it easier for Ontarians to access a range of housing options to improve housing stability.

A co-ordinated system aligns with the goal of an integrated and modernized housing system that achieves the best results. More flexibility will enable Service Managers to match people with housing needs to an appropriate form of assistance.

23

Enhancing Housing Options for Survivors of Domestic Violence

Access to housing should never be a barrier to escaping violence. The current Special Priority Policy (SPP) provides survivors of domestic violence with priority access to RGI housing and supports the government's Action Plan to Stop Sexual Violence and Harassment.

However, many SPP applicants wait six months or longer for housing, with few supports and limited ability to select where they will live. Ontario will work with stakeholders and Service Managers on co-ordinated and integrated policy and program solutions to improve the system, such as improving housing options available for women and their children to escape an unsafe and abusive situation.

The goal is to help women become independent from their abuser and become self-sufficient, and to help them and their children on the path to greater housing stability.

To support this goal, Ontario is investing more than \$17 million over three years to introduce a portable housing benefit targeted towards survivors of domestic violence, growing from \$2.5 million in 2016/17 to \$10 million in 2018/19. This program would eventually assist up to 3,000 survivors achieve housing stability.



The program will be piloted initially in three Service Manager areas and include an evaluation component to measure success. Based on the outcomes of the pilot, the province will consider ways to enhance the Special Priority Policy and expand the use of this approach.

Offering Greater Choice to Survivors of Domestic Violence – Example

Sandra is 35 and recently left an abusive partner, and is staying in an emergency shelter for survivors of domestic violence with her 7-year-old daughter, Abby.

CURRENT STATE

Sandra cannot afford a market rent unit and has applied for an RGI unit under the Special Priority Policy.

Sandra and her daughter stay in the emergency shelter for six months until an RGI unit becomes available.

Sandra is eventually approved for a RGI unit that is located on the other side of their city. The unit is far from family and friends and located outside the school catchment area.

Without any other options, Sandra accepts the RGI unit and relocates, resulting in Abby changing schools mid-year.

Without family and friends nearby, Sandra has limited opportunities for childcare for Abby after school.

FUTURE STATE

After applying for assistance under the SPP, Sandra is offered the option of accepting a \$300/month Portable Housing Benefit instead of waiting for an RGI unit.

With the assistance of a Housing Worker at the shelter, Sandra is able to find an apartment within 10 days.

She chooses to live in an apartment located close to her family and friends, and within the catchment area of Abby's school.

Both Sandra and Abby are able to begin to rebuild their lives and with a new apartment of their choosing, they are adjusting well to their new home.

Local Service Managers and community social service organizations work together to provide the adequate supports Sandra and Abby need to remain safely housed.

Creating More Supportive Housing Spaces to Help the People Who Need It Most

We are creating new supportive housing spaces to make progress towards our goal of ending homelessness. The government will invest up to \$100 million in operating funding over three years to provide housing allowances and support services to assist up to 4,000 families and individuals, focused on the four provincial priorities: youth, Indigenous people, chronic homelessness, and homelessness following transitions from provincially funded institutions and service systems. Over the long term, capital funding will support the construction of up to 1,500 new supportive housing units, with operating assistance eventually assisting up to 6,000 families and individuals. To read more about this initiative and our goal to end homelessness, see page 31.

Complementary Initiatives

It's Never OK: An Action Plan to Stop Sexual Violence and Harassment (2015) (OWD) and The Sexual Violence and Harassment Action Plan Act, 2015

On March 8, 2016, Ontario passed legislation to amend six existing Acts; fulfilling commitments made in It's Never Okay, the government's ground-breaking action plan to stop sexual violence and harassment. The Sexual Violence and Harassment Action Plan Act, 2015 makes workplaces, campuses, rental housing and communities safer and more responsive to the needs of survivors and to complaints about sexual violence and harassment.

Transformation of the Supportive Housing System



Providing the right housing and supports is key in preventing and reducing homelessness and helping people achieve housing stability. Supportive housing assists a wide range of Ontarians with complex needs: seniors, people with physical and/or mental health issues, people with problematic substance use issues, survivors of domestic violence, at-risk youth, and others who may require additional supports.

Like social housing, Ontario's supportive housing programs have developed separately over 50 years to meet a variety of challenges at specific points in time. This has resulted in programs and services that were developed without a common vision or principles, and aspects of some programs are inconsistent with current best practices.

To address this, Ontario will develop a Supportive Housing Policy Framework that provides a common vision, principles and outcomes for supportive housing-related programs. The framework will be developed collaboratively by the Ministry of Municipal Affairs and Housing, Ministry Of Health and Long-Term Care, Ministry of Community and Social Services, and Ministry of Children and Youth Services, and through engagement with key stakeholders.

The new Supportive Housing Policy Framework will be guided by the following principles:

- programs, services and supports are client-centred and foster independence, respect, dignity and inclusion
- housing and supports foster client choice, portability as appropriate (follow people if they move), and flexibility to accommodate changing client needs
- system encourages local innovation to explore new approaches to better meet peoples' needs
- services are well co-ordinated across systems (housing, health, community services, and children and youth), with a common commitment to help people thrive
- programs and services are evidence based, committed to continuous improvement, and support the long-term sustainability of the system

Building on these principles, Ontario will work with stakeholders to:

- improve access to supportive housing programs and increase awareness about housing and homelessness programs and services
- develop a Best Practice Guide which, together with the proposed Supportive Housing Policy Framework, could assist the supportive housing sector bring existing programs up to best practice
- develop a plan to modernize the Homes for Special Care program toward evidence-based, best practice supportive housing with a focus on supporting independence and recovery
- develop common outcomes-focused performance measures to better understand the impact of supportive housing programs and to improve our ability to measure progress in meeting peoples' needs

Housing First and At Home / Chez Soi

The LTAHS Update reinforces the province's commitment to a Housing First approach to homelessness. A Housing First approach puts a primary focus on helping people who are homeless, or at risk of homelessness, to quickly access safe, affordable and stable housing, combining the immediate provision of permanent housing with wrap-around support services.

An evaluation of the Mental Health Commission of Canada's At Home/Chez Soi project, which examined using a Housing First model for housing people who were homeless and had a mental illness, found that for high-needs participants, every \$10 investment in housing assistance with individualized support services resulted in average savings of \$21.72 (in averted costs for hospitalizations and other services). Participants also spent fewer nights in shelters or at emergency departments.

Complementary Initiatives

Open Minds, Healthy Minds: Ontario's Comprehensive Mental Health and Addictions Strategy

In 2011, with the support of the Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care, the Ministry of Children and Youth Services and the Ministry of Education, the government released Ontario's Comprehensive Mental Health and Addictions Strategy. Open Minds, Healthy Minds offers a comprehensive approach to transforming the mental health and addiction systems through a clear mission, forward-thinking vision and long-term strategies for change. The Strategy aims to strengthen services, create a responsive and integrated system and build awareness and capacity within communities. A Mental Health and Addictions Leadership Advisory Council has also been established to provide advice on the implementation of the Strategy.

Developmental Services Transformation

The vision of the developmental services transformation is to support adults with developmental disabilities to live as independently as possible in the community and to support their full inclusion in all aspects of society.

Cont'd on page 29

Patients First: A Roadmap to Strengthen Home and Community Care

In May 2015, the Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care released Patients First: A Roadmap to Strengthen Home and Community Care, a three-year plan to transform home and community care. The Roadmap outlines the path Ontario will follow to introduce greater consistency in care, a better understanding of the services available, more support for caregivers and, ultimately, better access to the right care for those who need it most to help them live independently at home, where they want to be.

DEVELOPING AN INDIGENOUS HOUSING STRATEGY

Culturally appropriate housing and homelessness services

Tackling the serious problem of inadequate housing and homelessness among First Nation, Métis and Inuit people in Ontario involves addressing a complex range of issues.

Indigenous peoples living off-reserve are significantly over-represented among the homeless population and have higher rates of core and deep core housing need compared to non- Indigenous Ontarians.

While developing the Long-Term Affordable Housing Strategy Update, we heard about the need to develop a specific housing strategy in partnership with Indigenous organizations to address the unique housing challenges and needs of First Nation, Métis and Inuit peoples.

As part of prioritizing and setting targets to end homelessness in Ontario, the Expert Advisory Panel on Homelessness recommended that the province set four priorities to guide provincial action – including Indigenous homelessness. The province accepted the recommendation immediately, and has committed to an ongoing process of engagement with First Nation, Métis and Inuit organizations and communities to develop a dedicated Indigenous Housing Strategy for Ontario.

"The need for a First Nations, Métis, and Inuit (FNMI) specific housing framework for Ontario is great. FNMI people experience higher rates of homelessness. core housing need, poverty, violence, children placed in care, disability, mental illness and addictions, and family breakdown that cannot be adequately addressed by non-Indigenous housing and service providers because FNMI peoples have experiences and cultural values that are unique, historical, and specific." - Métis Nation of Ontario; **Ontario Federation** of Indigenous Friendship Centres; and, Ontario Native Women's Association⁵

29

⁵ Ontario Urban & Rural First Nations, Métis & Inuit Housing Policy Framework, Métis Nation of Ontario; Ontario Federation of Indian Friendship Centres; and, Ontario Native Women's Association (2013), p.25

Complementary Initiatives

Long-term Response to Violence Against Aboriginal Women

Ontario has committed \$100 million in new funding over three years to support implementation of the province's Long-Term Strategy to End Violence Against Indigenous Women. The strategy was developed in collaboration with Indigenous partners. It outlines actions to prevent violence against Indigenous women and reduce its impact on families and communities. It builds on the existing work of government, Indigenous partners and community organizations to raise awareness of and prevent violence, improve socio-economic conditions and heal deep wounds within Indigenous communities.

Aboriginal component of the Investment in Affordable Housing for Ontario Extension

The extension of this program offers an Off-Reserve Aboriginal Housing component delivered in partnership with two Aboriginal Program Administrators – Ontario Aboriginal Housing Services and Miziwe Biik Development Corporation.

ENDING HOMELESSNESS

Ontario's 2014 Poverty Reduction Strategy sets a bold, long-term goal to end homelessness.

A lot of great work is already underway in Ontario communities – championed by municipalities and community agencies across the province. The province wants to build on this work. This will require partnerships at all orders of government, and in the non-profit, co-operative and private sectors.

First Steps

In 2015, Ontario took an important step to help advance its long-term goal to end homelessness by establishing an Expert Advisory Panel on Homelessness. The Panel was established to provide expert advice to government on definitions, enumeration, setting a homelessness-related target and building capacity within the sector.

In October 2015, the Expert Panel released its report, A Place to Call Home. The report reflects the complexity of the issue and sets out a series of progressive recommendations. The province responded immediately with commitments to prevent, reduce and end homelessness and set the foundation for the long-term work to come:

- setting a target to end chronic homelessness in 10 years
- setting four priority areas to guide provincial action, focussing on
 - chronic homelessness
 - youth homelessness
 - Aboriginal homelessness
 - homelessness following transitions from provincially-funded institutions and service systems (such as hospitals, prisons, youth justice, violence against women shelters and the child welfare system)
- adopting the recommended definitions of homelessness and chronic homelessness, to build common language and understanding about the problem
- providing up to \$10 million over two years in targeted funding from the Local Poverty Reduction Fund to help prevent and end homelessness across the province

Definition of Homelessness

Homelessness describes the situation of a person or family without stable, permanent, appropriate housing, or the immediate prospect, means, and ability of acquiring it.

Homelessness describes a range of housing circumstances, with people being without shelter at one end, and being insecurely housed at the other. That is, homelessness encompasses a range of physical living situations, organized here as a typology that includes:

Types of Homelessness

- 1. Unsheltered, or absolutely homeless and living on the streets or in places not intended for human habitation.
- 2. Emergency Sheltered, including those staying overnight in shelters for people who are homeless, as well as shelters for those impacted by violence.
- 3. Provisionally Accommodated, referring to those whose accommodation is temporary or lacks security of tenure.
- 4. At-risk-of-homelessness, refers to people who are not homeless, but whose current economic and/or housing situation is precarious and does not meet public health or safety standards.⁶

Federal Homelessness Partnering Strategy definition for chronic homelessness: People, often with disabling conditions, who are currently homeless and have been homeless for six months or more in the past year.⁷

Next Steps

Ending homelessness will require good data. Currently, there are no common, systematic approaches to measuring the number of homeless people in Ontario, and therefore no way to measure the success of overall efforts.

Our update to the Long-Term Affordable Housing Strategy advances the campaign to deal with homelessness:

 proposing legislative amendments to require Service Managers to conduct local enumeration of the homeless population

⁶ Place to Call Home: Report of The Expert Advisory Panel on Homelessness (2015). p.27

⁷ Employment and Social Development Canada, Homelessness Partnering Strategy (2014)

- enhancing the homelessness policy direction provided to Service Managers in the Ontario Housing Policy Statement
- committing to develop a provincial framework of indicators to advance the long-term goal of ending homelessness, including measuring progress on chronic homelessness, youth homelessness, homelessness amongst Indigenous peoples and homelessness following transitions from provincially-funded institutions and service systems

Ending Chronic Homelessness within 10 years



Chronic homelessness is an urgent problem and Ontario is taking comprehensive and aggressive measures to tackle it. A range of new investments and policy changes related to provincial priorities and local enumeration, in combination with related initiatives in this update and previously-announced commitments, have all laid the foundation to advance the goal of ending chronic homelessness within 10 years.

Increased Supportive Housing Funding — Four Priorities for Provincial Action on Homelessness

Ontario is committing up to \$100 million in operating funding for housing allowances and support services to assist up to 4,000 families and individuals in new supportive housing over the next three years. Over the long term, capital funding will support the construction of up to 1,500 new supportive housing units, with operating assistance eventually assisting up to 6,000 families and individuals.

This funding will support a range of innovative supportive housing options based on locally-developed solutions that align with the Supportive Housing Policy Framework. The goal is to create an innovative model for developing and bolstering best-practice supportive housing that responds to the changing needs of an individual. It will promote a more person-centred approach to supportive housing by providing a portable housing benefit in addition to funding and supports.

Increased Community Homelessness Prevention Initiative Funding

In 2014-15, Ontario invested almost \$294 million through the Community Homelessness Prevention Initiative, which assisted approximately 30,500 families and individuals experiencing homelessness obtain housing and has helped approximately 104,400 households at risk of homelessness remain in their homes. Based on the success of this program, we are increasing funding for this program to help more people get housing and stay housed.

Ontario will increase the amount of funding dedicated towards the program by \$45 million over three years, beginning in 2017-18.

Complementary Initiatives

Local Poverty Reduction Fund

The Local Poverty Reduction Fund is a \$50 million, six-year initiative created to support innovative, community-driven projects that measurably improve the lives of those most affected by poverty. The fund provides resources to community organizations and municipalities to evaluate their poverty reduction initiatives, create partnerships and build a body of evidence of programs that work for Ontarians living in poverty.

Investment in Affordable Housing for Ontario Extension

The 2014 federal commitment to extend this program for five years continues the federal-provincial partnership to provide affordable housing in Ontario. The extension (\$800 million) provides an opportunity for the province to better align affordable housing and support services to meet local needs. There are four components to the program, including a homeownership component that provides down payment assistance for affordable homeownership units.

Cont'd on page 35

Corrections Transformation Strategy

Ontario is developing a Corrections Transformation Strategy that will include improved and co-ordinated release planning efforts for all inmates, and improved co-ordination with other ministries and community agencies.



Preventing Youth Homelessness

Homeless youth, and youth at risk of becoming homeless, have unique needs. Helping young people, including those who are Indigenous, LGBTTQ, those leaving care and those with mental health and addictions issues, means developing distinct policies.

Ontario will engage with young people – including youth with lived experience of homelessness – to inform future actions.

As part of the plan to simplify the current rent-geared-to-income calculation process and to help youth remain housed while removing barriers to education and employment, Ontario will

exempt certain scholarships and bursaries from calculations for all postsecondary students.

Complementary Initiatives

Youth Homelessness Pilot

In May 2015, Ontario provided one-time grant funding of \$390,000 over two years to the Centre for Addiction and Mental Health Foundation on behalf of the Toronto Homeless Youth Transitions Collaborative for the development of a strategy to support youth leaving homelessness. The research pilot project aims to improve the health and quality of life of 30 previously homeless youth.

Child and Family Services Act review; other legislative changes

Following the 2015 review of the Child and Family Services Act, Ontario's Ministry of Children and Youth Services is working to update and modernize the Act. The review of the Act focused on two areas: improving outcomes for children and youth, and modernizing and clarifying the language of the Act.

Involvement in child welfare, youth justice and mental health systems significantly increases the risk of a youth becoming homeless. The Aboriginal Children and Youth Strategy will guide the multi-year cross-ministry transformation of the system of services for Aboriginal children and youth in Ontario, including mental health, suicide prevention, child welfare and youth justice.

Enhanced Ontario Youth Action Plan and Stepping Up: A Strategic Framework to Help Ontario's Youth Succeed

In June 2015, Ontario introduced the enhanced Ontario Youth Action Plan. The plan will expand the impact of the Ontario government's efforts to prevent youth violence. It will focus government funding on those youth and communities most in need of support.

The province launched Stepping Up in 2013 as a guide for decision-making, program planning and partnerships so everyone involved in supporting youth between 12 and 25, can work together through a common, overall approach in support of Ontario youth.

Better Results for Transitional Housing

Ontario's transitional housing providers need to be able to admit and serve clients in the greatest need of support, while still protecting client rights and helping them successfully transition to independent living.

Ontario will consult with stakeholders on amending the Residential Tenancies Act to facilitate transitional and supportive housing.

Local Enumeration and Data Collection

To obtain a picture of homelessness needs in local communities, Ontario is taking a provincewide approach to data collection and measurement. Ontario's 47 Service Managers will conduct local enumeration to count people who are homeless using a menu of standardized options, some of which are already in use throughout the province. Enumeration will improve data collection, will lead to a better understanding of community homelessness trends over time, and provide a greater evidence base for decision making, future target setting and reporting on progress.

Ontario has provided \$50,000 to support the 20,000 Homes Campaign, organized by the Canadian Alliance to End Homelessness, and we are endorsing the Point-in-Time counts undertaken through the federal Homelessness Partnering Strategy.

Capacity Building

Working with Service Managers, different orders of government and sector organizations, our government will play a leadership role in supporting evidence-based approaches to preventing and ending homelessness at the local level.

Ontario is building an evidence-informed system that has the capacity to respond effectively to our changing needs:

- developing a framework for sharing research and best practices regarding homelessness services
- promoting cultural sensitivity and awareness across service managers and housing providers
- hosting a Homelessness Summit to build capacity, foster local dialogue and information sharing

ACHIEVING AN EVIDENCE-INFORMED SYSTEM

"As the steward of Ontario's housing system, the Ontario Government must lead the creation of a provincial data collection strategy and housing measures. A common data set with defined standards and definitions is crucial for evidence-based decision-making. Further, while we believe that the Province must take a leadership role in the creation of sector research, it is important that the data collected be publicly accessible to support the work of sector stakeholders, researchers and others." – Ontario Non-Profit Housing Association (ONPHA)⁸

Getting good housing results for Ontario depends on good data.

In 2015, Ontario developed a Housing and Homelessness Data Strategy to build an evidence-informed system to collect, manage, access and use housing and homelessness data.

The Data Strategy will play an important role in informing decision-making, policy development, the delivery of programs, and in measuring performance and outcomes. We will continue to work collaboratively with sector partners and stakeholders, and use our enhanced data to respond effectively to changing needs and support the goals of the Long-Term Affordable Housing Strategy Update, including the goal of ending homelessness.

Innovation, Evidence and Capacity Building Fund

The ability to achieve our goals is dependent on the ability of Service Managers, as well as housing and service providers, to manage change, develop new skills and take advantage of new opportunities.

Achieving Ontario's vision for housing and reaching the goal of ending chronic homelessness within 10 years are dependent on the capacity of Service Managers, municipalities, housing providers and homelessness service providers to effectively manage their activities, assets and resources to meet needs.

⁸ ONPHA, p.23

To support this work, Ontario will make available up to \$1 million per year to create an Innovation, Evidence and Capacity Building Fund to support research, evaluation and capacity building initiatives across key themes:

- a sustainable supply of housing stock (public and private)
- a fair system of housing assistance
- co-ordinated and accessible support services
- the goal of ending homelessness
- an Indigenous housing strategy
- effective use of evidence and best practices to inform policy and program development and define and measure outcomes

IMPLEMENTING THE STRATEGY

This update of Ontario's Long-Term Affordable Housing Strategy continues the long-term transformation of Ontario's housing and homelessness prevention system.

The bold initiatives contained in the update will be developed through consultation and collaboration with our partners, and implemented in a progressive, phased-in approach.

Near-Term Milestones

Our first step will focus on final technical consultations on the wide range of short-term legislative and regulatory initiatives leading to the introduction of proposed legislation in 2016.

We will consult with stakeholders on amendments to the Planning Act, the Building Code, the Development Charges Act, the Residential Tenancies Act, the Housing Services Act, and regulations under the City of Toronto Act and the Municipal Act, in order to:

- create an enabling framework to allow municipalities to implement inclusionary zoning
- increase the supply of second suites
- give municipalities more flexibility to finance affordable housing projects
- improve the delivery and administration of social housing
- require homeless population enumeration by Service Managers

We will strike a Steering Committee in partnership with Service Managers and other partners to begin the process of turning social housing into a modern, outcome-based system and program framework.

We will establish working groups under the Steering Committee to provide initial recommendations and advice to government regarding:

- a Portable Housing Benefit Framework
- enhancing housing options for survivors of domestic violence
- improvement to access and co-ordination across systems (e.g. health, community services, children and youth) so that eligible applicants can apply easily for other programs, services and supports when they apply for social and affordable housing
- voluntary accreditation standards for non-profit and co-operative housing providers

We will work with stakeholders to develop:

- a Supportive Housing Policy Framework and Best Practice Guide
- better client access systems and information on programs and services
- a plan to modernize the Homes for Special Care program to better meet the needs of residents
- a set of common outcomes-focused performance measures

We will continue sustained engagement with First Nation, Métis and Inuit partners with the goal of developing an Indigenous Housing Strategy.

We will continue to implement the recommendations of the Expert Advisory Panel on Homelessness and work with Service Managers to develop a menu of enumeration methods.

Working with local communities, we will develop a framework to share research and best practices regarding homelessness, highlighted by a Homelessness Summit hosted by the Ontario government in 2016.

The Long-Term Affordable Housing Strategy Update sets Ontario on the path to future sustainable progress in tackling housing and homelessness challenges.

The strategy encompasses a broad and ambitious range of transformational measures, and brings us closer to realizing our vision for an affordable, suitable, and adequate home for every person in Ontario.

Ministry of Municipal Affairs and Housing

© Queen's Printer for Ontario, 2016

ISBN 978-1-4606-7607-3 (Print)

ISBN 978-1-4606-7608-0 (HTML)

ISBN 978-1-4606-7609-7 (PDF)

03/16

Disponible en français



Request for Decision

Affordable Seniors Supportive Housing - Request for Phase 2 Market Rent Expansion

Presented To:	Community Services Committee
Presented:	Monday, Sep 19, 2016
Report Date	Wednesday, Aug 24, 2016
Type:	Managers' Reports

Resolution

WHEREAS the City of Greater Sudbury provided Perry & Perry Developments Inc. funding in 2013, under the Investment in Affordable Housing for Ontario (IAH) Program;

AND WHEREAS the City of Greater Sudbury entered into a 20-year Contribution Agreement for the construction of the 32 unit seniors housing project at 20 Hill Road in Lively;

AND WHEREAS Perry & Perry Developments have requested to build a 23 market rent unit expansion to the current housing complex;

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT the City of Greater Sudbury endorses the expansion project at 20 Hill Road, Lively;

AND THAT the Manager of Housing Services for the City of Greater Sudbury be authorized to negotiate and sign an addendum to the current Contribution Agreement for the proposed 23 market rent unit expansion.

Signed By

Report Prepared By

Cindi Briscoe Co-Ordinator Housing Programs Digitally Signed Aug 24, 16

Health Impact Review

Cindi Briscoe

Co-Ordinator Housing Programs Digitally Signed Aug 24, 16

Recommended by the Department

Rob Blackwell

General Manager of Health and Social Services

Digitally Signed Aug 24, 16

Recommended by the C.A.O.

Ed Archer

Chief Administrative Officer Digitally Signed Aug 26, 16

Health Impact Assessment

The creation of additional seniors supportive housing units in the community addresses priority #4 in the Housing and Homelessness plan which indicates there is a need for additional supportive services coupled with permanent housing.

Background

The City of Greater Sudbury entered into a public/private partnership agreement with Perry & Perry Developments Inc. in 2013 under the Federal/Provincial Investment in Affordable Housing Initiative (IAH) to provide the community with a much needed 34 unit Affordable Seniors Supportive Housing apartment complex. The project partnership also included the support of the NE LHIN through ongoing funding of onsite health and home care services to all qualified residents.

The existing age friendly affordable apartment building is currently made up 32 program units and 2 non program/market units and is currently 100% occupied and experienced a 0% vacancy rate since opening in October, 2013. The project is centrally located at 20 Hill Road in a well serviced area in the heart of Lively, ON. The NE LHIN funded health and home care services are currently offered through an on-site service provider to all qualified residents. The project site supports a village like master plan that hopes to see as many as 200 apartment suites, as well as a variety of food service, retail, social, and fitness programming and additional on site medical services allowing residents to comfortably age in place in the convenience of their own home and community.

Perry & Perry report that after 3 years of operations, the project has had some fiscal challenges. With energy and operational costs escalating, and revenue increases limited under the terms of the Affordable Housing Contribution Agreement, Perry & Perry have been challenged to reach the financial expectations initially anticipated for the first years of the project which have resulted in non program related deficits.

Perry & Perry are requesting approval from the City of Greater Sudbury to proceed with Phase 2 of this project, a 23 unit market rent (non program) expansion to the existing building. This approach would help offset the financial challenges and assist with the risk and deficit reduction strategies for this project as well as all related project and community stakeholders moving forward. All phase 2 capital costs will be the responsibility of Perry & Perry Developments with no financial investment required by the City of Greater Sudbury.

The expansion project is in keeping with the NE LHIN's focus on increasing access to health and home care services for the aging population so that seniors can continue to live independently and in comfort in their own home for as long as possible.

The partnership Perry and Perry Developments, the NE LHIN, and the City of Greater Sudbury have created allows residents in need of health and/or home care services convenient no cost access to increasing levels of care as they require.

The 23 unit expansion will greatly assist with the non program deficit reduction and significantly improve the equity related exposure to the City by almost \$2 million. It is also agreed moving forward that all subsequent accounting of this project will allocate costs on a per unit basis for ease of evaluation and assessment of on going project viability.

The expansion project must comply with all required standards of the Ontario Building Code and local standards.

Financial Considerations

The City of Greater Sudbury provided approximately \$4.7M in funding through the IAH Affordable Housing Program. Under the terms and conditions of the program, Perry & Perry Developments Inc. signed a 20 year contribution agreement for the 32 affordable housing units. The IAH funding is a second mortgage on the property which is repayable as a forgiveable loan over the life of the contribution agreement, as long as Perry & Perry continue to fulfill the agreement terms and conditions. If the project was to become not viable, the City would be required to recover the outstanding investment and repay the Province.

The expansion project is proposed to include additional debt of approximately \$4.3 Million. The lender for the expansion has requested that the City reduce its second mortgage position to become third mortgage holder. Should the project experience financial difficulty, the City's ability to recover its investment will be reduced. In consideration of the additional risk, it is proposed that the current contribution agreement be extended by three years, thereby effectively resetting the 20 year affordable housing contribution agreement for the 32 affordable units.

The proposed addition of 23 market rent units is expected to increase the fiscal sustainability of the project.

Next Steps

An addendum to the existing Contribution agreement will need to be prepared, subject to receipt of the following documentation:

- * CMHC insurance certificate for entire project
- * Copy of the lender commitment letter
- * Copy of the building permit
- * Site Plan Agreement
- * Copy of the construction drawings and specifications, which make up part of the construction contract

During construction, copies of all Quantity Surveyor Reports and schedules are to be provided to Housing Services.

174 LARCH STREET – SUITE 201 SUDBURY, ONTARIO P3E 1C6 (705) 688 0440 (FAX) (705) 688 0439



August 12, 2016

City of Greater Sudbury Housing Services Division 199 Larch Street, suite 603 Sudbury, ON P3A 5P3

Attention: Cindi Briscoe – Acting Manager

Re: Affordable Seniors Supportive Housing - 20 Hill Road, Lively, ON -

Request for Phase 2 Market Rent expansion

Service Manager Contribution Agreement dated March 16, 2013

Dear Cindi,

As you are aware, the City of Greater Sudbury entered into a Public/Private Partnership Contribution agreement with Perry + Perry Developments Inc. (P+PD) on March 16, 2013 under the Federal/Provincial Investment in Affordable Housing initiative (IAH) to provide Lively residents with a badly needed 34 unit Affordable Seniors Supportive Housing apartment complex. The project partnership also includes the support of the Northeast Local Health Integration Network (NELHIN) through on-going funding of on-site health and home care services to all qualified residents.

The existing and 100% occupied age friendly affordable apartment building is currently made up of 32 program units and 2 non program/market rent units. The project is centrally located at 20 Hill Road, in a well serviced area in the heart of Lively, Ontario. NELHIN funded Health and Homecare services are currently offered through an on-site service provider to all qualified residents. The project site supports a village like master plan that hopes to see as many as 200 apartment suites, as well as a variety of food service, retail, social & fitness programming. Additional on site Medical services are also planned allowing residents to comfortably age-in-place in the convenience of their own home and community.

To date, we are happy to report the first phase of this project has been a resounding community success with a 0% vacancy rate since the doors were open on October 01, 2013.

However, after almost 3 years of operations the project has not been without its fiscal challenges. With energy and operational costs escalating and revenue increases limited under the terms of our agreement, we have been challenged to reach the financial expectations initially anticipated for the first years of this initiative resulting in non program related deficits.

We therefore request approval from the city to proceed with phase 2 of the master plan for this project consisting of a 23 unit market rent (non program) expansion to the existing 34 unit building.

With the new mix of program and non program units, the addition not only supports the master plan goals but results in an operationally efficient and financially sustainable building. This approach will obviously help offset the financial challenges and assist with our risk and deficit reduction strategies for the project. It quickly becomes clear that all project partners and community stakeholders will benefit from this risk reduction strategy moving forward.

It should be noted that all related phase 2 capital costs will be the responsibility of Perry + Perry Developments with no further financial investment required by the City of Greater Sudbury. In addition to the Seniors housing, support service, ALC and community health benefits resulting from the development of the 23 unit market rent addition, to date, development charges on this project will total approximately \$560,000, with permits and application fees in excess of \$95,000. Annual property tax and service revenues are expected to exceed \$60,000 per year after this phase is complete.

The following perspective view provides a graphic representation of the proposed 23 unit expansion.



It should also be noted, the expansion project is in keeping with the NE LHIN's focus on increasing access to Health and Home care services for our aging population so that they can continue to live independently and in comfort in their own home for as long as possible.

The partnership Perry + Perry Developments, the NE LHIN and the City of Greater Sudbury have created, allows residents in need of health and/or homecare services dignified and convenient no cost access to increasing levels of care as required.

"Northeastern Ontario needs more innovative housing options to better support seniors' ability to age in place in a safe and caring environment",

said Catherine Matheson, NE LHIN Senior Director of Health System Transformation and Implementation.

We believe you will find upon review of the this request and as outlined in your project review analysis to date, the 23 unit expansion will greatly assist with the non program deficit reduction and significantly improve the equity related exposure to the City by almost \$2.0M. Please refer to the equity analysis spreadsheet prepared by the project auditors Sostarich Ross Wright & Ceccutti (SRWC) attached. It is also agreed moving forward that all subsequent accounting of the project will allocate costs on a per unit basis for ease of evaluation and assessment of on-going project viability.

We understand the approval process will include the submission of your staff report to the Community Services Committee for review on their September 19th 2016 meeting with formal approval anticipated at council on September 22nd, 2016. It is also our understanding the finance department will receive a copy of your staff report for review and comment to council.

We thank you very much for your consideration and assistance and look forward to a positive response from council. Please do not hesitate to contact me directly should you have further questions and/or require further clarification. We look forward to our continued alliance with the City of Greater Sudbury on this exciting project.

Sincerely

Jeff Perry, B.Arch, OAA

President – Perry + Perry Developments Inc.

Encl.



City of Greater Sudbury Charter

WHEREAS Municipalities are governed by the Ontario Municipal Act, 2001;

AND WHEREAS the City of Greater Sudbury has established Vision, Mission and Values that give direction to staff and City Councillors;

AND WHEREAS City Council and its associated boards are guided by a Code of Ethics, as outlined in Appendix B of the City of Greater Sudbury's Procedure Bylaw, most recently updated in 2011;

AND WHEREAS the City of Greater Sudbury official motto is "Come, Let Us Build Together," and was chosen to celebrate our city's diversity and inspire collective effort and inclusion;

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT Council for the City of Greater Sudbury approves, adopts and signs the following City of Greater Sudbury Charter to complement these guiding principles:

As Members of Council, we hereby acknowledge the privilege to be elected to the City of Greater Sudbury Council for the 2014-2018 term of office. During this time, we pledge to always represent the citizens and to work together always in the interest of the City of Greater Sudbury.

Accordingly, we commit to:

- Perform our roles, as defined in the Ontario Municipal Act (2001), the City's bylaws and City policies;
- Act with transparency, openness, accountability and dedication to our citizens, consistent with the City's Vision, Mission and Values and the City official motto;
- Follow the Code of Ethical Conduct for Members of Council, and all City policies that apply to Members of Council;
- Act today in the interest of tomorrow, by being responsible stewards of the City, including its finances, assets, services, public places, and the natural environment;
- Manage the resources in our trust efficiently, prudently, responsibly and to the best of our ability;
- Build a climate of trust, openness and transparency that sets a standard for all the City's goals and objectives;
- Always act with respect for all Council and for all persons who come before us;
- Ensure citizen engagement is encouraged and promoted;
- Advocate for economic development, encouraging innovation, productivity and job creation;
- Inspire cultural growth by promoting sports, film, the arts, music, theatre and architectural excellence;
- Respect our historical and natural heritage by protecting and preserving important buildings, landmarks, landscapes, lakes and water bodies;
- Promote unity through diversity as a characteristic of Greater Sudbury citizenship;
- Become civic and regional leaders by encouraging the sharing of ideas, knowledge and experience;
- Work towards achieving the best possible quality of life and standard of living for all Greater Sudbury residents;



Charte de la Ville du Grand Sudbury

ATTENDU QUE les municipalités sont régies par la Loi de 2001 sur les municipalités (Ontario);

ATTENDU QUE la Ville du Grand Sudbury a élaboré une vision, une mission et des valeurs qui guident le personnel et les conseillers municipaux;

ATTENDU QUE le Conseil municipal et ses conseils sont guidés par un code d'éthique, comme l'indique l'annexe B du Règlement de procédure de la Ville du Grand Sudbury dont la dernière version date de 2011;

ATTENDU QUE la devise officielle de la Ville du Grand Sudbury, « Ensemble, bâtissons notre avenir », a été choisie afin de célébrer la diversité de notre municipalité ainsi que d'inspirer un effort collectif et l'inclusion;

QU'IL SOIT RÉSOLU QUE le Conseil de la Ville du Grand Sudbury approuve et adopte la charte suivante de la Ville du Grand Sudbury, qui sert de complément à ces principes directeurs, et qu'il y appose sa signature:

À titre de membres du Conseil, nous reconnaissons par la présente le privilège d'être élus au Conseil du Grand Sudbury pour le mandat de 2014-2018. Durant cette période, nous promettons de toujours représenter les citoyens et de travailler ensemble, sans cesse dans l'intérêt de la Ville du Grand Sudbury.

Par conséquent, nous nous engageons à :

- assumer nos rôles tels qu'ils sont définis dans la Loi de 2001 sur les municipalités, les règlements et les politiques de la Ville;
- faire preuve de transparence, d'ouverture, de responsabilité et de dévouement envers les citoyens, conformément à la vision, à la mission et aux valeurs ainsi qu'à la devise officielle de la municipalité;
- suivre le Code d'éthique des membres du Conseil et toutes les politiques de la municipalité qui s'appliquent à eux;
- agir aujourd'hui pour demain en étant des intendants responsables de la municipalité, y compris de ses finances, biens, services, endroits publics et du milieu naturel;
- gérer les ressources qui nous sont confiées de façon efficiente, prudente, responsable et de notre mieux;
- créer un climat de confiance, d'ouverture et de transparence qui établit une norme pour tous les objectifs de la municipalité;
- agir sans cesse en respectant tous les membres du Conseil et les gens se présentant devant eux;
- veiller à ce qu'on encourage et favorise l'engagement des citoyens;
- plaider pour le développement économique, à encourager l'innovation, la productivité et la création d'emplois;
- être une source d'inspiration pour la croissance culturelle en faisant la promotion de l'excellence dans les domaines du sport, du cinéma, des arts, de la musique, du théâtre et de l'architecture;
- respecter notre patrimoine historique et naturel en protégeant et en préservant les édifices, les lieux d'intérêt, les paysages, les lacs et les plans d'eau d'importance;
- favoriser l'unité par la diversité en tant que caractéristique de la citoyenneté au Grand Sudbury;
- devenir des chefs de file municipaux et régionaux en favorisant les échanges d'idées, de connaissances et concernant l'expérience;
- viser l'atteinte de la meilleure qualité et du meilleur niveau de vie possible pour tous les résidents du Grand Sudbury.